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vote to cut spending. I hear these 
things over and over, and I hate cliches 
but, you know the Yogi Berra line: 
‘‘It’s deja vu all over again.’’ 

I was in the House of Representatives 
for the first 6 years of this decade, and 
I saw what happened. What happened 
was my colleagues on the other side of 
the aisle—when one bird flies off the 
telephone wire, they all fly off the tele-
phone wire—voting on issue after issue 
to bankrupt this country and to drive 
our economy into the ditch. In 2001, tax 
cuts for the rich, George Bush’s tax 
cuts which went overwhelmingly to the 
richest taxpayers and, as the Presiding 
Officer from North Carolina knows, 
using reconciliation to drive these tax 
cuts through in 2001, 2003, 2005, bringing 
Vice President Cheney in so they not 
only used reconciliation, they had to 
bring the Vice President in, who is al-
most never here, as the Presiding Offi-
cer knows, to vote in passing that with 
51 votes. 

We had a surplus in those days. We 
had a surplus, and they took that sur-
plus and they enacted tax cuts for the 
wealthy. Then they started the war 
with Iraq but did not pay for it. I dis-
agreed with going to war. I voted 
against it. But at least we should have 
paid for it. They didn’t pay for the war 
in Iraq and still have not. 

Then they did this huge, tens of bil-
lions of dollars in giveaways to the 
drug companies and insurance compa-
nies, all in the way of privatization of 
Medicare. 

So when I hear them preaching to me 
about Democrats want to spend money 
on unemployment compensation, or 
Democrats want to spend money on 
health care—such as COBRA, for those 
people who have lost their health in-
surance—or Democrats want to spend 
money on reimbursing doctors at a 
fairer rate for Medicare, they attack us 
for doing that yet they took a budget 
surplus and ran this economy into the 
ground by deregulating Wall Street, by 
cutting taxes on the richest people in 
this country, by turning the surplus 
into deficits to the tune of hundreds 
and hundreds of billions of dollars. 

We had projected in 2000 a budget 
surplus—projected—of $1 trillion. One 
trillion dollars is 1,000 billion dollars. 
We now have a projection of $1 trillion 
in budget deficit. They come here and 
they preach that Democrats should 
quit spending money on unemployment 
compensation because all these work-
ers, they do not want to work, they 
want to receive their unemployment 
benefits. 

Well, what somebody needs to ex-
plain to them, and perhaps my friends 
on the other side of the aisle do not 
know anybody who is exactly getting 
unemployment compensation because 
they spend too much time with people 
similar to us, wearing suits and hang-
ing around places such as this and not 
enough time in places in Charlotte and 

Dayton and Winston-Salem and Cleve-
land, with people who have lost their 
jobs and talking about it. 

But it is not unemployment welfare, 
as they would like to say it is, it is un-
employment insurance. That means 
when you are employed, you pay into a 
fund, and when you lose your job you 
get money out of that fund. It is called 
insurance, unemployment insurance. 
They should remember that. 

REMEMBERING ESME KENNEY 
Madam President, I would like to 

commemorate the life of Esme Louise 
Kenney of Cincinnati, OH, whose life 
was tragically cut short 1 year ago this 
past Sunday. 

Esme was a bright, inquisitive, and 
spirited young girl with many talents 
and a limitless imagination and a 
boundless love for life. 

She was an artist, a musician, an 
avid reader, an expressive writer, and a 
budding water-skier. 

The beloved daughter of Tom Kenney 
and Lisa Siders-Kenney, the caring sis-
ter of Brian, Meghan and Frances, and 
a loyal and loving friend to so many, 
Esme touched many hearts in her short 
time with us. 

From all accounts, Esme’s compas-
sion and enthusiasm always warmed 
the room and lifted the spirits of every-
one she met. Her loving brother de-
scribed her as a real ‘‘people person,’’ 
one who loved meeting people, talking 
with them, learning about them, and 
sharing her life with them. 

For all of those whose days were 
brightened by Esme’s radiant joy and 
love of life, this week marks an anni-
versary filled with sorrow and heart-
ache. 

One year ago, Esme’s life was taken 
from her under tragic and horrifying 
circumstances. 

The 13-year-old left the house one 
day to go for a jog, and would never re-
turn. 

One man’s rage and delusion resulted 
in the brutal and senseless murder of 
an innocent, virtuous, and loving child. 

Perhaps most disturbing is the fact 
that Anthony Kirkland, the confessed 
murderer, was already a convicted kill-
er and registered sex offender when he 
committed this atrocity. He had served 
16 years in prison for the sadistic as-
sault and murder of another young 
woman. 

My wife Connie and I extend our 
deepest sympathy to Esme’s family, 
friends, and community during this un-
thinkably difficult time. We lost Esme 
a year ago, but I know she will be part 
of our lives always. 

The recurrence of these horrible acts 
underscores the urgent need to review 
our criminal justice system, and that 
is why I join the Kenney family in sup-
port of legislation introduced by my 
colleague, Senator WEBB: S. 174, the 
National Criminal Justice Commission 
Act of 2009. 

This bill would establish the Na-
tional Criminal Justice Commission to 

undertake a comprehensive review of 
the current system and submit a report 
to Congress and the President that out-
lines findings and recommendations for 
changes in criminal justice policies. 

Such action is vital to keeping our 
children safe. We must not be compla-
cent in the face of such inconceivably 
violent and destructive acts as the 
crime that took Esme from us. 

f 

RECESS 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. Under 
the previous order, the Senate stands 
in recess until 2 p.m. 

Thereupon the Senate, at 12:34 p.m., 
recessed until 2 p.m. and reassembled 
when called to order by the Presiding 
Officer (Mr. BURRIS). 

f 

TAX ON BONUSES RECEIVED FROM 
CERTAIN TARP RECIPIENTS—Con-
tinued 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Nebraska is recognized. 

(The remarks of Mr. JOHANNS per-
taining to the submission of S. Res. 452 
are located in today’s RECORD under 
‘‘Submitted Resolutions.’’) 

The PRESIDING OFFICER. The Sen-
ator from Utah is recognized. 

HEALTH CARE REFORM 

Mr. HATCH. Mr. President, I rise, 
joined by my friend, the distinguished 
Senator from South Dakota and chair-
man of the Senate Republican Policy 
Committee, to discuss the health care 
legislation being considered in Con-
gress. The current debate is primarily 
about process. But before addressing 
that, I wish to remind everyone that in 
the end, this is about the substance of 
the legislation that Washington lib-
erals want to impose upon the country 
by any means necessary. 

This legislation is bad, both for what 
it represents and for what it would do. 
It represents a massive Federal Gov-
ernment takeover of the health care 
system. The health care and health in-
surance systems could be significantly 
improved with policies that respect in-
dividual choice, that embrace our sys-
tem of federalism, in which the States 
can tailor solutions to their own needs 
and demographics. It could. But Wash-
ington liberals have rejected that path. 

What would this legislation do? As I 
have argued in the past, this legisla-
tion would bust the limits the Con-
stitution places on Federal Govern-
ment power. Liberty itself depends on 
those limits, it always has and it al-
ways will. Those limits mean Congress 
may exercise only the powers listed in 
the Constitution. None of those powers 
authorizes Congress to take such un-
precedented steps as requiring that in-
dividuals spend their own money to 
purchase a particular good or service, 
such as health insurance, or face a fi-
nancial penalty. This legislation would 
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